A View from the Chair


Kathryn Rinehart





	One if the many thought processes generally undertaken this time of year is reflection upon the events of the last twelve months.  If you choose to review the differing aspects of this last year, and perhaps make resolutions of areas to address and things to do this next year, I hope you will include lending your talents and abilities to the section.  The year 2001 is one that already promises to be an eventful year in our Canaveral section and its Computer Society chapter, and the more talented individuals we have to draw upon the more likely the success and the more frequently it is to occur.  Several of the activities are highlighted in articles within this newsletter. Will you lend some of your talents to our section this year, particularly if you haven’t in the past?  Please contact any of the officers listed, or send an e-mail to:





krinehart@ieee.org 





	If you prefer, you may call me at (321) 773-2562 to add your abilities to a successful year.  Remember, in undertakings such as these, no talent or ability is irrelevant.





Section to Make History, Receives 2nd Milestone in Southeast, 1st in Florida





	Thanks to the hard work of Art Greene, the Canaveral Section has been awarded an IEEE History Milestone to recognize the contributions of electrical engineers and others to the advancement of space flight from the early days of rocketry to Space Shuttle flights and golf (actually, golf on the moon).  This is quite a 


prestigious award (see IEEE website), and only the second in the Southeast.  A target date for the ceremonies, where a brass 18” x 12” plate will be affixed permanently at the Air Force Museum Cape Canaveral Air Station and another one at a site on the Kennedy Space Center property, in the 2nd quarter timeframe.  This is a schedule which is quite ambitious, but that pales in comparison to the ones which gave us the first human footsteps on the moon.  If you have talents and skills in persuasion, fundraising, event planning, or others that may not have been identified yet, please let Art Greene, Kathy Rinehart, or one of the other officers know your name, talent, and level of effort which can be extended.


Section Needs Life and Life Senior


Members





Section officers hope to increase the efforts to meet needs of Life Members and Life Senior Members by forming a Life Member Chapter.  If successful, this would give the section only the second Life Member Chapter in the state of Florida.  It would also mean that the Life Members and Life Senior Members in the Canaveral section have an avenue to address concerns and interests that may be more common to them than in the remaining member population.  Art Greene, in addition to being the section’s History Committee chairman, has agreed to serve as a point of contact for those members seeking more information and willing to become charter members of a Life Member Chapter.


��
Recent Graduates are Selected for Special Attention





	Ever wonder if anyone your age is in the section?  What about wanting to compare your work environment with others in different companies?


	The establishment of a GOLD (Graduates of the Last Decade) affinity group chapter to meet the needs which may be unique to recent graduates is also a goal of the section officers.  If you are a recent graduate and have an interest in the section forming a GOLD chapter, please contact a section officer.  Additionally, if you are willing to serve as a point of contact for such a chapter, please identify that as well to a section officer.





Cocoa Library is 411 Site for Members


Cocoa Library Reference Section to have Directory by Jan 2001 





Ever wondered what happened to so-and-so that you used to work with a few years ago?  What about Mr. or Ms. Doe that you met at the last conference, promising to follow up on the latest project and then lost his/her business card?  The Canaveral Section, in conjunction with the Cocoa Library Reference section, has arranged a way to help.  Specifically, our section has purchased the 2000 IEEE Membership Directory and has placed it in the Cocoa Library Reference section on a non-circulating basis.  The two-volume directory will be available to anyone to review while in the library, and is expected to be available for review the first week of January, 2001.  (The Cocoa Library was selected due to its central location for members in our section, and the 7-days-a-week availability.)  This purchase by the section is anticipated to assist members in locating past colleagues for references and upgrades in membership category.  Feedback is requested to assess the usefulness of this action to section members, and whether this should be a periodic purchase by the section.





Calling All Members!


Section Chair’s Goal to Call All Members in First Quarter





	Kathy Rinehart, 2001 Section Chair, has set a goal to call all section members during the first quarter of 2001.  Her plans are to discuss each member’s current membership status to identify potential upgrades in membership, as well as gain input in section program topics and other ways the section can meet member needs and interests.  Timeframe of calls is expected to be between 7:00 and 9:00 p.m., Monday - Friday, with a duration of 5 minutes unless member agrees to a more involved discussion.  Calls may also be made on Saturdays or Sundays to establish initial contact with member.





Sleepy in Orlando


Computer Chapter Chair Reportedly Drowsy following Recent Arrival





If Past Section Chair and current Computer Society Chapter Chair Bahman Motlagh seems a little drowsy lately, then the reason can likely be attributed to the arrival of his and Michelle’s first child, a son named Maximilian.  The current section chair requests all section members to be extra patient if Dr. Motlagh is not his usual sharp self for the adjustment period.





Dr. Barnes Comes From Washington


Computer Society Chapter gets Distinguished Visitor Program Speaker for February





The Canaveral Section Computer Society Chapter has invited a speaker from the Society’s Distinguished Visitor Program to speak on Wednesday, February 7 at the UCF-Brevard Lifelong Learning Center in Cocoa.  Dr. Bruce Barnes, who lives in Leesburg, Virginia, is scheduled to present “Computer and Network Security” to a joint meeting of the section and chapter.  (Please see his bio in another section of this newsletter.)  The Computer Society organized its Distinguished Visitor Program to enable chapters to obtain speakers of the highest quality and knowledge for its meetings.  Please plan to attend and welcome Dr. Barnes to our section, and invite your friends and others as well.  





Speaker Biographies:





	Three meetings are tentatively planned for January, February, and March.  Please watch for a postcard as official notification that these meetings will take place.  The January meeting is a joint meeting with the Melbourne Section.  The subject is LDAR, and the speaker will be Dr. Pedro Medelius of Dynacs Engineering at The UCF Life Long Learning Center at the BCC campus.  The following are biographies on the speakers for February and March.





Febuary 7 meeting (tentative):


Speaker: Bruce H. Barnes, Ph.D.


Subject: Computer and Network Security (Joint meeting  with Computer Society)





	Bruce Barnes received his B. S. degree in Mathematics from Michigan State University in 1953.  After a tour of duty with the United States Air Force he returned to Michigan State and completed Doctoral studies in Mathematics, with strong emphasis on computing, in 1960.  After a year at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Dr. Barnes joined the Mathematics faculty at the Pennsylvania State University.  In 1965 he became one of the founding members of the newly formed Computer Science Department where he was the chief architect of the Bachelors, Masters and Ph.D. programs.  In 1968 Dr. Barnes spent a year's leave of absence with the Computer Science Department at the University of Iowa.  From 1986 to 1988 he was Vice President for Software Engineering Technologies at the Software Productivity Consortium in Reston, Virginia, where he had the responsibility for defining the research program and building the staff to carry it out.


	In 1974, while on leave from the Pennsylvania State University, he joined the National Science Foundation as Program Director for Theoretical Computer Science.  In 1976 the Foundation created the Software Engineering Program and Dr. Barnes was offered a continuing appointment to manage that program.  This program has been instrumental in establishing Software Engineering as a viable area for academic research.  In 1988 he became the Deputy Director for the Division of Information, Robotics and Intelligent Systems and the program director for Interactive Systems.  Dr. Barnes moved to the Division of Computer and Computation Research the next year as Deputy Division Director and have continued in that position.  He has been Acting Division Director for CCR for several years when that position was unfilled. During his tenure at the National Science Foundation he have been an enthusiastic supporter of the full participation of women, minorities and researchers at smaller institutions in NSF programs and other professional activities.


	From July 1995, to October 1996, Dr. Barnes was detailed to the Office of Naval Research-Europe to conduct a Joint ONR/NSF Assessment of Computer and Software Technology in Europe.  He retired from the National Science Foundation in September, 1997and is currently the Distinguished Visiting Research Professor Of Information and Systems Engineering at George Mason University.  In 1998 he received the ACM SIGSOFT Distinguished Service Award.





March 8 meeting (tentative):


Speaker: Mr. Lewis E. Unnewehr


Subject: The Hybrid�Vehicle, and other lessons from Ford





	Mr. Unnewehr is a native of Berea, Ohio, and received the BSEE degree from Purdue University and the MSEE degree from the University of Notre Dame, and did further graduate work at the University of Pennsylvania.   He taught electrical engineering courses at Valparaiso University, Valparaiso, IN, and helped establish the 4-year engineering  curriculum there.  He later taught at Villanova University, Villanova, PA, while doing graduate work at Penn.























IEEE Canaveral Section


PO Box 236391
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���    His industrial experience includes work in aerospace design and development and automotive vehicle research.  The latter includes the design and development of electric and hybrid/electric vehicles at the Ford Motor Co. Scientific Research Labs, Dearborn, MI, during the 1960’s - 1980’s.  At Ford, he was involved in advanced power semiconductor controls for electric vehicles, some of the first design and simulation computer programs for electric and hybrid vehicles, power measurements in nonsinusoidal switched circuits, and the design of brushless motors.  He is one of the inventors of the switched reluctance motor and its electronic controls.�	Mr. Unnewehr holds 7 US patents.  He has authored more than 20 technical papers and is the co-author of 6 electrical engineering texbooks.  He was active in IEEE national committees and is the editor and co-author of  IEEE Standards #389 and #393.  He is a Life Fellow in the IEEE.   Recently, he has had several non-technical papers published and his first novel, an historical novel about German-Americans in WWI, was published in December, 2000.


    Mr. Unnewehr is married and has 4 grown children and 7 grandchildren.
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2001 EXCOM Officers:


Kathryn Rinehart -  Chairman


Leon Migdalski -  Vice Chair


Robert Morrison - Secretary


Wayne Rendla - Treasurer


Dr. Bahman Motlagh - Comp. Soc. Chapter Chair








Important websites:





www.ieee.org


http://www.ewh.ieee.org/r3/canave
